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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A hearing was held in the above styled claim on July 24, 2007,

in Fort Smith, Arkansas.

A hearing had previously been held in this case on January 4,

2005, in Fort Smith, Arkansas. The transcript of this prior

hearing, together with the documentary evidence and the deposition

of Dr. Tonya Phillips (taken on December 29, 2004), has been

admitted as Respondent’s Exhibit No. 2 to the current hearing and

has been incorporated by reference.  

A pre-hearing order was entered on June 7, 2007.  This pre-

hearing order set out the stipulations offered by the parties, and

outlined the issues to be litigated and resolved at the present

time.  A copy of this pre-hearing order was made Commission’s

Exhibit No. 1 to the most recent hearing of July 24, 2007.

This case has a rather extensive history. The original hearing

was held in this claim on January 4, 2005.  As a result, an initial

Opinion was entered on March 31, 2005.



2

 This Opinion was appealed to the Full Commission. On June 23,

2005, the Full Commission entered an Order allowing the claimant to

submit additional exhibits.  These exhibits were in the form of

reports from Dr. Ruth Thomas of the UAMS Medical Center and a

letter terminating the claimant’s employment with the respondent.

However, the claimant’s request to submit  medical records from Dr.

John Swicegood (authored on February 25, 2005 and March 1, 2005)

was rejected.  By a subsequent Order, dated August 1, 2005, the

Full Commission allowed the submission into the record of a 3 page

medical report by Dr. James Deneke, dated December 6, 2004.  On

March 28, 2006, the Commission entered its Opinion that affirmed

and adopted the prior Opinion of the Administrative Law Judge. By

Order, dated April 19, 2006, the Full Commission clarified its

prior Opinion to expressly indicate that the issues of the

claimant’s entitlement to additional medical services and

additional temporary total disability benefits for her admittedly

compensable left ankle/foot injury was reserved for future

determination but that the claimant had failed to prove any

compensable injury to her back or any portion of her left leg,

other than the foot and ankle. 

An appeal of the Full Commission’s Opinion was taken to the

Arkansas Court of Appeals.  By its Order, dated November 29, 2005,

the Court of Appeals dismissed the claimant’s appeal.  The basis

for this dismissal was that the Full Commission Opinion was not a

final or appealable Order. Judicial recognition will be taken of

all of these prior Orders and Opinions.
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During the Appellate process, the claimant experienced a fall

(at home), which resulted in injuries to her right wrist and left

knee.  This fall occurred on May 19, 2006. The claimant filed a

claim contending that these injuries represented compensable

consequences of her initial compensable left ankle/foot injury and

that she is therefore  also entitled to benefits under the Act for

these injuries.  By agreement of the parties, this issue was added

to those to be addressed at the current time. 

    The following stipulations have been offered  by the parties

and are hereby accepted as fact:

1. On March 31, 2005, an initial Opinion was entered.  This

Opinion was timely appealed to the Full Commission. 

2.  On June 23, 2005, the Full Commission entered an Order

denying the claimant’s Motion to stay the briefing

schedule, but allowing the introduction of some of the

additional evidence offered by the claimant in the form

of reports from Dr. Ruth Thomas (dated May 17, 2005) and

the termination letter from the respondent (dated May 23,

2005). 

3.  On August 1, 2005, the Full Commission entered an Order

identifying the exhibits originally attached to the

deposition of Dr. Tonya Phillips and allowing their

introduction.

4. On March 28, 2006, the Full Commission affirmed and

adopted the initial Opinion of March 31, 2005. 
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5. On April 19, 2006, the Full Commission entered an amended

Opinion “clarifying” its prior Opinion. 

6.  On November 29, 2005, the Court of Appeals dismissed the

claimant’s appeal on the grounds that the Full Commission

Opinion was not a final or appealable Order.

By agreement of the parties the issues to be litigated and

resolved at the present time were limited to the following:

1. The claimant’s entitlement to temporary total disability

benefits from January 5, 2004 through September 17, 2004

from December 20, 2004 through a date yet to be

determined.

2. The claimant’s entitlement to additional medical services

that have been provided to the claimant, after the

initial evaluation by Dr. Thomas.

3. Whether the injuries sustained by the claimant to her

right wrist and left knee, on May 19, 2006, represent

compensable consequences of the claimant’s compensable

left foot/ankle injury.

4. The claimant’s entitlement to the payment of medical and

temporary total disability associated with her wrist and

knee injuries.

5. Whether the claimant can again litigate the issue of

whether she has experienced RSD as a compensable

consequence of her compensable ankle/foot injury.  If so,

then the issue of whether the claimant  has experienced

RSD as a compensable consequence of the compensable
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ankle/foot injury and her entitlement to medical

treatment and temporary total disability for this

condition.

In regard to these issues, the claimant contends:

“The claimant contends that she sustained a
compensable injury during and within the scope
of her employment on September 10, 2003.  The
claimant reported the injury to her supervisor
and was sent to the Health Services Department
of Riverside Furniture.  The nurses’ notes at
Riverside Furniture report the cause of the
injury was “stepping upon a pallet and when
she stepped down a board moved shoving foot
onto the floor causing it to turn inward
causing pain.”  The claimant has received
medical treatment, including treatment for a
low back injury and pain to the left
extremity.  The claimant has been put off work
as of September 17, 2004, as a result of the
compensable injury.  The claimant contends she
is entitled to temporary total disability
benefits beginning on September 17, 2003 to a
date yet to be determined and attorney’s fees
on all controverted indemnity payments.  The
claimant further is requesting additional
medical treatment.

The claimant wishes to amend her contentions
to include temporary total disability benefits
prior to September 20, 2004.  The claimant
contends that she was off work as reflected in
the employer’s “Punch Detail” time records,
which have been forwarded to you for
introduction by the claimant.  The records
reflect periods of time from January 6, 2004
through September 14, 2004.  There are 49 days
that are listed as “absent” on the
respondent’s records.  Each of these days are
specifically absent days because of the
claimant’s injury to her left leg.  These days
total 49 days or 7 weeks of TTD. Additionally,
the claimant contends that she is entitled to
temporary total disability from September 17,
2004 to a date yet to be determined.

In addition, the claimant contends that she is
entitled to additional medical treatment as a
result of the September 10, 2003 compensable
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injury to the left foot. All of the previous
Orders of the Commission concerning this case
are the law of the case, including the
compensability of the left foot, the
compensable rates, and the element of the
claimant to the evaluation and treatment of
the direction of Dr. Ruth Thomas of the
University of Arkansas Medical Sciences as
ordered by the Administrative Law Judge on
March 31, 2005, and affirmed by the Full
Commission.  Additionally, the claimant is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits from January 5, 2004 through
September 17, 2004 and from December 20, 2004
to a date yet to be determined.  The claimant
has been terminated from her employment as of
May 23, 2005.  The claimant has been unable to
work at any employment as a result of her
compensable injury since December 20, 2004.
The claimant remains in her healing period.
The claimant further contends that as a result
of the compensable injury to the left foot,
she sustained a fall at home on May 19, 2006,
which was a direct and natural consequence of
the compensable injury because of the
continuous weakness, pain, and lack of
function of the left foot as a result of the
compensable injury.  The claimant contends
that she is entitled to medical treatment for
the consequences of this fall, including the
emergency medical treatment and medical
expenses of Dr. James Long and Sparks Regional
Medical Center, for fractures to the right
wrist and left knee.  The claimant is entitled
to an attorney’s fee on all benefits claimed
in that these benefits have been controverted
in their entirety.”

In regard to these issues, the respondent contends:

Respondent contends that claimant sustained a
left ankle sprain on September 10, 2003.  She
was furnished medical treatment by the
respondent and was released to return to work
without restrictions on November 11, 2003.
The claimant continued to work for respondent
and respondent was unaware that she was
seeking any kind of medical treatment until
early March 2004 when she so advised Evan
Breedlove.   At that time, Mr. Breedlove
questioned her whether she had had an injury
and she advised not that she knew of.  A few
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days later, the clamant brought Riverside an
off work slip from Dr. Bullington taking her
off work from March 9, 2004 through March 14,
2004 for a herniated disc.  The claimant was
paid no temporary total disability benefits
because no physician took her off work for her
left ankle sprain.

Respondent denies that claimant is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits as a
result of her September 10, 2003 injury;
denies that there is any objective evidence of
RSD; denies that there is any objective
evidence of an “aggravation to preexisting
neuropathy”; denies that there is any
objective evidence of a back injury resulting
from the September 10, 2003 injury.  The
objective evidence relating to claimant’s
back, specifically, a CT scan on April 24,
1998, and a January and June, 2004 MRI are
virtually identical.  The claimant had a
normal EMG of her lower left extremity.  She
had an abnormal nerve conduction study related
to all her extremities symmetrically, upper
and lower bilateral extremities.  As a result,
the physician has diagnosed neuropathy.  Dr.
Tonya Phillips has specifically testified
under oath in her deposition that the
neuropathy was not caused by trauma including
the September 10, 2003 accident.

There is no evidence that the claimant is
entitled to temporary total disability
benefits at any time for her compensable left
ankle injury and there is no evidence that the
claimant needs additional medical treatment
for that injury.  Finally, the respondent has
paid for all claimant’s medical treatment
through its group health insurance and has
paid the claimant 13 weeks of short term
disability benefits after she began medical
leave on September 20, 2004.  In addition, the
respondents contend the only compensable
injury suffered by the claimant was to her
left foot/ankle. That issue was previously
litigated and the Opinions of the
Administrative Law Judge and Full Commission
concurred with the respondent.  Respondent
provided claimant medical treatment for the
left foot/ankle.  Claimant sought medical
treatment for her low back, left leg, and
alleged RSD.  The Administrative Law Judge and
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Full Commission has held that those medical
expenses are not the liability of respondent.
Respondent provided an evaluation of claimant
by Dr. Ruth Thomas, UAMS, at the direction f
the Administrative Law Judge in his March 31,
2005 Opinion.  In Dr. Thomas’ report dated May
17, 2005, her assessment was that claimant had
‘unexplained pain in the arch and sinus tarsi.
The etiology is unclear’ Dr. Thomas concluded
‘there is certainly no indication for surgery
on the foot and the ankle.’ Unbeknownst to
respondent, claimant returned to Dr. Thomas on
December 20, 2006 (1 ½ years after the first
visit).  On this visit, the report reflects
claimant states ‘her symptoms are much worse.’
Although claimant’s complaints continue to be
vague, she reports additional complaints. In
that report, Dr. Thomas indicated surgery as
an option. That is diametrically opposed to
Dr. Thomas’ opinion 1 ½ years earlier.
Significantly, claimant has not worked for the
respondent since September, 2004.

Claimant has also recently been seen by Dr.
Jason Pleimann, again unbeknownst to
respondent.  He notes the 2004 MRI was normal
and his examination of claimant was completely
normal (except for some complaints of
tenderness).  Respondents deny that Dr.
Pleimann’s treatment is reasonably necessary
or related to the September 10, 2003
compensable ankle injuries.  Respondent denies
that claimant is entitled to any additional
temporary total disability benefits.
Respondent denies that claimant’s fall at home
on May 19, 2006 is causally related to the
2003 injury and denies responsibility for
medical expense incurred in connection with
that fall.  In light of the paucity of
findings related to claimant’s left ankle, it
is incredible that claimant claims she has
been unable to work as a result of the 2003
injury since December 20, 2004.”
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 DISCUSSION

I. COMPENSABILITY OF THE INJURIES SUSTAINED IN THE FALL ON MAY

19, 2006

The burden rests upon the claimant to prove by the greater

weight of the credible evidence that the injuries she experienced

to her right wrist and left knee, on May 19, 2006, were a direct

and natural consequence of the admittedly compensable injury of

September 10, 2003, to her left ankle/foot. The only direct

evidence presented by the claimant to prove this causal

relationship was her own testimony. 

Although the testimony of a party is never considered

uncontradicted, this does not mean it can be arbitrarily

disregarded.  If such testimony is found to be credible, it may be

sufficient, in and of itself, to prove any fact that it is legally

competent to address.  Clearly, the claimant’s testimony would be

legally competent to establish the cause of the fall that occurred

at her home on May 19, 2006.  

At the hearing, the claimant testified that, on May 19, 2006,

she had exited the back door of her house and was going down the

steps. She stated that she suddenly felt a sharp pain go through

her left ankle and that this pain caused her to twist her ankle and

fall.  

She initially testified that she did not recall what she had

told the emergency room personnel concerning the cause of her fall.

However, she then stated that she had twice corrected the personnel

at the emergency room by specifically denying that she had
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“tripped”. It was her testimony that she expressly advised the

personnel at the emergency room that she had “stepped down on her

left foot and fell”.  She also testified that she expressly told

Dr. Long that she had “stepped down on her left foot and fell”.

Curiously, she did not testify that she specifically advised either

the emergency room personnel or Dr. Long that it was a sudden

severe sharp pain in her ankle or foot that had caused the fall. 

Contrary to the claimant’s testimony, the emergency room

records from Sparks Regional Medical Center expressly indicate that

the claimant “tripped” and fell.  The records of Dr. Long indicate

that the claimant simply fell down some stairs or steps. No mention

is made in any of these records that this fall was the result of a

sudden pain in the claimant’s left ankle or foot. In fact,  there

is no mention made of any of the records of the emergency room or

Dr. Long that the claimant was experiencing any pain or

difficulties with her left ankle or foot. 

After consideration of all the evidence presented, I simply do

not find the claimant’s testimony to be sufficiently credible to

prove that her compensable left ankle/foot injury played any causal

role in the fall that occurred at her home on May 19, 2006, or in

the injuries that this fall produced. Thus, the injuries that

occurred to the claimant’s left knee and right wrist, on May 19,

2006, would not represent compensable consequences of the

claimant’s admittedly compensable left ankle/foot injury of

September 10, 2003.  
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II. REFLEX SYMPATHETIC DYSTROPHY OR REGIONAL CHRONIC PAIN SYNDROME

The next matter to be addressed concerns the matter of whether

the claimant sustained a compensable consequence or complication

from her admittedly compensable left ankle/foot injury, which is in

the form of reflex sympathetic dystrophy (RSD) or more recently

labeled complex regional pain syndrome (CRPS). This issue was

clearly raised at the  prior hearing on January 4, 2005.  Both

parties were given the opportunity to fully litigate this issue at

that hearing.  

Based upon the evidence presented at the prior hearing, it was

held in the Opinion of March 31, 2005, that the claimant had failed

to prove that she had sustained a compensable consequence or

complication, in the form of RSD or CRPS, as the result of her

admittedly compensable left ankle/foot injury. The basis for this

finding was that the claimant had failed to prove by credible

medical evidence, which was supported by “objective findings”, the

actual existence of the physical conditions known as RSD or CRPS.

On appeal to the Full Commission, additional medical evidence

was allowed to be admitted in regard to this issue.  However, even

after consideration of this additional medical evidence, the Full

Commission still affirmed and adopted the initial finding that the

claimant had failed to prove the existence of the alleged

compensable consequence or complication of RSD or CRPS.

However, it would appear from the Court of Appeals holding

that this finding was not a sufficiently “final” adjudication to

allow it to be  reviewed by the Court of Appeals.  Clearly, to
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apply the doctrine of res judicata a determination must have

sufficient finality to be an “appealable Order”.  Thus, I find that

the ruling of the Court of Appeals requires that this issue must be

re-examined in light of the current record.  

The only additional evidence on this issue in the current

record, which has not been previously considered, are the reports

and records of Dr. John Swicegood, Dr. James Long, Dr. Michael

Wolfe, Dr. Jason Pleimann, and the December 20, 2006 report from

Dr. Ruth Thomas (the other records of Dr. Thomas had been

previously admitted and considered by the Full Commission, in its

Opinion of March 28, 2006).

In his report of April 25, 2005, Dr. John Swicegood stated

that his physical examinations of the claimant revealed some

swelling in her left ankle/foot, marked diminished range of  motion

in this area, dystrophic appearance to the skin in this area, and

a slight temperature difference between the left and right

foot/ankle that diminished follow the injections to the point that

the left ankle/foot became “hot”.  Although he stated that some of

these findings could be characteristic of mild CRPS or RSD and that

it was “possible” that the claimant had such a condition, it is his

expert opinion that the claimant was actually suffering from post

traumatic arthritis with sympathetic independent mediated pain. He

further stated that appropriate medical treatment would most likely

be of an orthopaedic nature and might require a percutaneous

sympathetic neurotomy or even a spinal stimulator. 
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On May 17, 2005, the claimant was examined by Dr. Ruth Thomas,

an orthopaedic surgeon and foot specialist.  This evaluation was

conducted by Order of this Commission.  Curiously, when the

claimant saw Dr. Thomas on May 17, 2005, Dr. Thomas did not observe

any of the findings noted by Dr. Swicegood, Dr. Thomas noted no

reduction in range of motion of the claimant’s left foot and ankle,

no difference between the color of skin in the area of the

claimant’s left foot and ankle (as compared to the right), no

noticeable temperature differences between the left and right foot

and ankle, and no abnormal hair or nail growth. There was also  no

mention of the observation of  atrophy involving any of the muscles

in the claimant’s left leg, ankle, or foot. Except for the

complaints of pain and tenderness, the physical examination

conducted by Dr. Thomas appeared to be totally normal.

 In her report of this date, Dr. Thomas also stated that the

claimant’s bone scan was in her opinion, not indicative of or

compatible with either RSD or CRPS.  It was her expert opinion that

while RSD or CRPS might be possible, it was not probable. At the

time of this examination, a diagnostic and therapeutic injection

was administered by Dr. Thomas into the claimant’s left ankle/foot

in the area of the sinus tarsi.  This injection was observed to

provide the claimant with significant relief of her subjective

complaints.

The claimant returned to Dr. Thomas on December 20, 2006.  The

physical examination of Dr. Thomas again appeared to be essentially

normal with only subjective complaints of pain and tenderness.
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Again, the diagnostic and therapeutic injection of the sinus tarsi

was performed, together with a dorsal lateral block of the sural

nerve. This latter procedure was reported to almost totally relieve

the pain in the claimant’s left foot and ankle. As a result, Dr.

Thomas recommended that if her symptoms returned, the claimant

should see Dr. Jason Pleimann, for a repeat sural nerve block. Dr.

Thomas further stated that should the same relief again be provided

by this procedure, a  surgical resection of the sural nerve by Dr.

Pleimann should be considered.

On January 2, 2007, the claimant saw Dr. Michael Wolfe, an

orthopaedic surgeon.  Dr. Wolfe indicated in his report of that

date, that he had seen the claimant in 2004 for problems related to

her right foot.  However, his medical records from 2004 (introduced

at the prior hearing) show that his treatment was actually directed

toward the compensable injury to the claimant’s  left ankle/foot,

as well as toward reported difficulties with other portions of her

body. These records were considered at the time of the prior

Opinions.  In this most recent report, Dr. Wolfe indicated that his

physical examination of the claimant’s left ankle/foot was

essentially normal, except for subjective findings of a trigger

point and a positive Tinel’s sign with numbness radiating into the

lateral aspect of the left foot. Dr. Wolfe stated that the

claimant’s difficulties appeared to be a “diagnostic dilemma”, but

that she might have nerve entrapment syndrome in her left

ankle/foot area  as indicated by Dr. Thomas and Dr. Pleimann. He
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clearly found no abnormalities that would support a diagnosis of

RSD or CRPS, and he made no such diagnosis.

The claimant was then seen and treated by Dr. Jason Pleimann.

Dr. Pleimann is also an orthopaedic surgeon and a foot and ankle

specialist.  He treated the claimant’s left ankle/foot difficulteis

from February 14, 2007 through June 20, 2007.  During his various

physical examinations of the claimant’s left ankle/foot, Dr.

Pleimann has not recorded the observation of any swelling,

abnormal coloration of the skin, or temperature differences

involving the claimant’s left ankle/foot.  He did record a normal

range of motion of the foot and ankle, suitable pulses, and intact

sensation. At his request, an MRI was performed on the claimant’s

left foot and ankle.  This test was interpreted as normal.

 Dr. Pleimann also administered a second sural nerve block.

This injection again resulted in complete relief of the claimant’s

left ankle/foot pain.  Based upon this fact and his evaluations,

Dr. Pleimann diagnosed a probable irritation or entrapment of the

left sural nerve in the area of the ankle/foot. This would appear

to be essentially the same diagnosis as that reached by Dr. Thomas

and Dr. Swicegood.

 It was Dr. Pleimann’s recommendation that an excision and re-

routing of the sural nerve be surgically performed. Shortly

thereafter, the claimant underwent this procedure.  According to

the records of Dr. Pleimann and the testimony of the claimant, this

procedure provided her with substantial relief of her symptoms with

her left ankle/foot. Following a course of rehabilitation, Dr.
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Pleimann released the claimant from his treatment on June 20, 2007.

His physical examination at that time continued to be essentially

normal, except for some continued subjective complaints.

  Due to these residual chronic complaints, Dr. Pleimann

recommended a further reevaluation into the ”possibility” of

ongoing RSD or CRPS.  However, his reports and records continue to

note no objective findings to substantiate such a diagnosis.  This

recommendation would appear to be based solely on the claimant’s

continued subjective complaints and his inability to ascertain any

other apparent cause for these complaints.

At the most recent hearing, I again visually observed the

claimant’s left foot and ankle. There was no noticeable swelling or

color difference between the claimant’s left ankle/foot and her

right ankle/foot. There appeared to be no abnormal coloration or

texture of the skin or any abnormal hair growth. There was also no

noticeable atrophy of any of the muscles in the left

leg/ankle/foot, when compared to the right.  

I find it puzzling that out of the multitude of highly

qualified medical specialists, who have  examined and evaluated the

claimant on numerous occasions, only Dr. swicegood and the claimant

have been able to observe any objective findings that would even

possibly support a diagnosis of RSD or CRPS.  I also find it

unlikely that the claimant could suffer from RSD or CRPS for such

an extended period of time and yet have no observable atrophy of

any of the muscles in her left leg/ankle/foot. The claimant must be
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using her left leg and foot in a relatively normal manner or some

degree of  disuse atrophy would have  become apparent.  

After consideration of all the evidence that is currently in

the  record, I find that I can give no credibility to the

claimant’s testimony, in regard to the existence of objective

findings to support the existence of  RSD or CRPS. I would also

again note that, even the objective findings recorded by Dr.

Swicegood, would not be supportive of the probable existence of

RSD.

Once again, it is my finding that the claimant has failed to

establish by credible medical evidence, which is supported by

objective findings, the actual existence of RSD or CRPS. Therefore,

she has failed to prove that she has suffered compensable

consequences or complications of her compensable left ankle/foot

injury in the form of RSD or CRPS.

III. ADDITIONAL BENEFITS

In regard to the claimant’s entitlement to additional

benefits, I find that the claimant has established by credible

medical evidence the actual existence of post traumatic arthritis

involving her left ankle/foot and a localized neuritis or

irritation of her left sural nerve in the area of her ankle and

foot.  The medical evidence shows that this traumatic arthritis and

sural neuritis has been diagnosed by Dr. Swicegood, Dr. Thomas, and

Dr. Pleimann. Dr. Swicegood is a competent pain management

specialist.  Dr. Thomas and Dr. Pleimann are both highly competent

orthopaedic surgeons with particular expertise in the diagnosis and
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treatment of ankle and foot injuries and conditions.  I find their

opinions to be persuasive.

There remains the matter of whether the existence of these

medically established conditions are supported by “objective

findings” as required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D).  Clearly,

the post traumatic arthritis in the claimant’s left ankle/foot are

supported by “objective findings”.  These consist of an elevated

“sed rate” (noted by Dr. Wolfe on June 17, 2004) and abnormal

uptake of radioisotope in the left ankle/foot (noted on the bone

scans of July 6, 2004 and October 8, 2004).  

“Objective findings” to support the existence of the localized

neuritis involving her left ankle/foot are more difficult to glean

from the voluminous medical record.  Dr. Thomas and Dr. Pleimann

have obviously relied heavily on their diagnostic and therapeutic

local injections of the left sural nerve.  Unfortunately, the

findings they have relied upon are the complete relief of the

claimant’s pain following these injections.  Such a finding would

not meet the definition of  “objective findings”, as this result

would clearly be within the claimant’s voluntary control.

  There is also the abnormality of the claimant’s left sural

nerve that was observed by Dr. Tonya Phillips on the nerve velocity

conduction study of July 6, 2004.  However, this same defect was

noted in regard to the sural nerve in the claimant’s uninjured

right ankle/foot. Although this finding would clearly be

“objective”, it would not be necessarily supportive of any injury

resulting from the accident on September 10, 2003.
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  However, the medical record contains one finding that is

both “objective” and would also be supportive of a diagnosis of a

localized neurological injury to the claimant’s left ankle/foot.

This is a finding observed by Dr. Swicegood, during his course of

treatment of the claimant.  In his report of April 25, 2005, he

stated:

“The fact that her ankle joint became quite
hot and remained hot confirms my initial
impression that she may have a post traumatic
arthritis in her joint which would account for
the ankle being hot to the touch and still
tender which would be a type of sympathetic
independent mediated pain best addressed
medically...”

It is my opinion that this single finding is sufficient to satisfy

§11-9-402(4)(D).  

The greater weight of the credible evidence shows that the

claimant’s September 10, 2003 accident and the resulting injuries

to her left foot and ankle could have reasonably resulted in both

the post traumatic arthritis and the localized sural neuritis.

Further, the greater weight of the credible evidence shows that the

symptoms indicative of the presence of these conditions appeared

within a reasonable period of time following this employment-

related accident.  Finally, the evidence shows no  other reasonable

cause for the presence of these two conditions.

 Thus, the claimant has proven that her employment related

accident and injury on September 10, 2003, was the most likely or

probable cause of these subsequent conditions.  This is sufficient

to prove that these medically established and objectively supported
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conditions are “compensable” under the Act, so as to entitle the

claimant to appropriate benefits for these conditions.

IV. MEDICAL SERVICES

The first of these benefits to be addressed involves

“reasonably necessary medical services”, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-508.  Medical services are “reasonably necessary” when they have

a purpose or goal that is connected with a compensable injury or

its compensable consequences.  Further, such medical services must

have a reasonable expectation of accomplishing their intended

purpose or goal, at the time the services are rendered. However, it

is not necessary that the medical services be actually successful

in accomplishing their intended purpose or goal. “Reasonably

necessary medical services” also include both diagnostic as well as

therapeutic services.

Clearly, the medical services provided the claimant by and at

the direction of Dr. Thomas and Dr. Pleimann were all necessitated

by or connected with the claimant’s post-traumatic arthritis and

sural neuritis.  The medical services provided by these physicians

were of a type and nature commonly recognized as being medically

appropriate for the diagnosis and treatment of such conditions. It

further appears that these medical services did, in fact,

accomplish their intended purposes or goals, even though they were

not totally successful in either determining beyond a doubt the

cause of all of the claimant’s ankle/foot complaints or in totally

alleviating all of these complaints. 
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Therefore, I find that the medical services provided the

claimant for her left ankle/foot complaints by and at the direction

of Dr. Thomas and Dr. Pleimann represent “reasonably necessary

medical services” for the claimant’s compensable left ankle/foot

injury. Pursuant to the provisions of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508, the

respondents are liable for the expense of these services, subject

to the medical fee schedule established by this Commission. 

On the other hand, Dr. Wolfe appears to have treated the

claimant for various complaints. Although some of the services

provided by Dr. Wolfe were directed toward the evaluation and

treatment of her compensable ankle/foot complaints, a substantial

amount of his services were directed toward the evaluation and

treatment of difficulties with her lower back and hip, which have

been held not to be compensable.

 Therefore, I find that only the medical services provided the

claimant by Dr. Wolfe for her admittedly compensable left

ankle/foot difficulties represent reasonably necessary medical

services, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508. The respondents are only

liable for that portion of Dr. Wolfe’s services, subject to the

medical fee schedule established by this Commission.  

The next medical services to be addressed are those provided

to the claimant by and at the direction of Dr. Tonya Phillips, a

neurologist.  It appears that of the medical services she provided

to the claimant were necessitated by the pain and neurological

symptoms, which involved the claimant’s left foot and ankle. The

medical services she provided were all essentially diagnostic in
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nature and were of a type commonly considered as medically

appropriate to determine  the etiology of complaints of pain and

neurological symptoms, such as those exhibited by the claimant with

her left ankle/foot. 

I find that these services were necessitated by or connected

with the claimant’s compensable left ankle/foot injury and

represent a reasonable attempt to accurately determine the nature

and extent of this injury.  All of the medical services provided to

the claimant by and at the direction of Dr. Phillips represent

“reasonably necessary medical services”, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-508. Pursuant to the provisions of this subsection, the

respondents are liable for the expenses incurred for all of the

services of Dr. Phillips, subject to the medical fee schedule

established by this Commission.

The next medical services to be addressed are those provided

to the claimant by and at the direction of Dr. Donald Samms, Dr.

Charles Chalafant, and Dr. Brian Rodgers, all of whom are general

practitioners at the Pro-Med Clinic.  It would appear that some of

the services that were provided to the claimant by and at the

direction of Dr. Samms, were directed toward the non compensable

back and hip difficulties, and some were directed toward her

complaints with her left ankle/foot. On the other hand, it  appears

that all of the medical services that were provided to the claimant

by Dr. Chalafant and Dr. Rodgers were directed toward the

claimant’s left ankle/foot complaints.  However, the necessity of

these services is somewhat unclear. During this same time, the
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claimant was being seen and treated for these complaints by Dr.

Wolfe and Dr. Phillips. The services that the claimant received

from Dr. Samms, Dr. Chalafant, and Dr. Rogers, for her left

ankle/foot complaints, would be duplicative and unnecessary.

Therefore, I find that these services do not represent “reasonably

necessary medical services” under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508. The

respondents would not be liable for the expense of such services.

The next medical services to be addressed are those that were

provided to the claimant by Dr. J. T. Sullivan and Dr. Roger R.

Bullington, both chiropractic physicians.  The reports and records

of these physicians show that their treatment of the claimant was

directed toward her back complaints.  These difficulties  have been

found to be non compensable.  Thus, the services of Dr. Sullivan

and Dr. Bullington  would not represent reasonably necessary

medical services for the claimant’s  compensable injury. The

respondents are not liable for any expenses incurred as the result

of these services.

The next  medical services to be addressed are those provided

to the claimant by and at the direction of Dr. Swicegood, an

anesthesiologist and chronic pain management specialist.  It is

apparent from his reports and records that all of the medical

services he provided the claimant were directed toward her symptoms

and complaints involving her left ankle/foot. These services were

both therapeutic and diagnostic, in that they were of a type and

nature commonly recognized and employed by the general medical

community to not only alleviate the symptoms and complaints that
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the claimant was experiencing with her left ankle/foot, but also to

assist in accurately determining the etiology of these complaints.

From the evidence presented, it would appear that these medical

services, to some extent, actually accomplished both of these

purposes. These services not only alleviated the claimant’s

symptoms in her left ankle/foot (at least, temporarily) but also

diagnosed her post traumatic arthritis and local neuritis.

Therefore, I find that all of the services rendered to the

claimant by and at the direction of Dr. Swicegood represent

reasonably necessary medical services, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

508. Pursuant to the provisions of this subsection, the respondents

are liable for the expense of these services, subject to the

Commission’s medical fee schedule.  

Finally, there is the matter of continuing medical services.

In his report of June 20, 2007, Dr. Pleimann released the claimant

from treatment for her sural neuritis of her left ankle/foot.

However, he also recommended a reevaluation into the possibility of

RSD or CRPs.  Obviously, this recommendation was based upon the

claimant’s continuing subjective complaints of pain even after the

surgical excision of the left sural nerve.  It would appear that

this suggested evaluation was simply something of a last resort.

However, the claimant has been extensively evaluated by multiple

specialists in regard to RSD or CRPS as the cause of her continuing

complaints with her left ankle/foot.  None of these specialists

have felt that RSD or CRPS was the likely or probable cause of

these complaints.  All of the commonly accepted or recognized
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testing for these conditions has been employed.  Any further

testing or evaluations would only be duplicative and there is no

reason to believe that the results would be any different.  Thus,

I find that any further evaluations or testing on the “possibility”

of RSD or CRPS would be futile or unreasonable.

 Still, I am convinced that the claimant is actually

experiencing some degree chronic pain and difficulties with her

left ankle/foot and that these chronic complaints are the result of

her compensable injury, (although I am not convinced that these are

as severe as she contends).  Some degree or chronic pain would

reasonably be expected from the injuries.  A reasonable program of

pain management (primarily in the form of monitoring  medications)

would appear necessary and appropriate for an indefinite time into

the future.  However, such services would not require any

particular medical specialist, but could be suitably provided by a

general practitioner or family physician.

 Under the Act, the respondents not only have the obligation

to provide appropriate medical services, but also have the right to

select, at least,  the initial provider. Therefore, I will allow

the respondents to select a physician to provide the claimant with

appropriate continued follow up care for her chronic complaints.

V. ADDITIONAL TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABILITY BENEFITS

The compensable injury sustained by the claimant was to a

portion of her body that is scheduled under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

521.  Thus, to be entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits, the claimant must prove two facts. First, she must prove
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that she continued with her healing period from the effects of her

compensable injury. Secondly, she must prove that she had not

“returned to work.”  

The duration of the healing period is a medical question,

which must be resolved on the basis of the greater weight of the

credible medical evidence presented. A claimant continues within

his or her healing period until they achieve the maximum benefit of

time and medical treatment in the  healing of the actual physical

damage caused by the compensable injury. Once this underlying

physical damage has resolved or at least stabilized, at a level

whether nothing further in the way of time or  medical treatment

offers a reasonable expectation of improvement, then the healing

period has ended. The mere continuation of chronic symptoms and

even the continuation of medical treatment for these chronic

symptoms, are not sufficient, in and of themselves, to extend the

healing period.

After reviewing the medical evidence, I find that the greater

weight of this evidence shows that the claimant has continued

within her healing period from the actual physical damage caused by

the compensable injury from the date of its occurrence, on

September 10, 2003, through the date of her final release by Dr.

Pleimann, on June 20, 2007.  I recognize that during this period

there has been significant gaps in the claimant’s active medical

treatment. I further recognize that this would seem to be an

unusually long healing period for the type and extent of physical

damage she sustained.  However, the record shows that these gaps in
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medical treatment were not occasioned by any misconduct or neglect

on the part of the claimant.  In fact, the record shows that she

has been diligent and persistent in her attempt to obtain

continuing  medical care.  Clearly, the claimant ‘s healing period

and resulting period of temporary total disability could have been

significantly reduced had she received the appropriate medical care

in a more expeditious manner.

The record shows that the claimant “returned to work” for the

respondent and worked with some degree of regularity from the date

of her injury  until September 20, 2004.  At that time, she went on

medical leave as a result of her difficulties with her left

ankle/foot. She continued on medical leave until her employment was

terminated by the respondent on May 23, 2005.  For a portion of

time during this medical leave, she received short term group

disability benefits, through a policy maintained with the

respondent.  However, the credible evidence presented establishes

that the claimant has not performed any regular gainful employment

from September 20, 2005 through June 20, 2007.  This evidence

further shows that, during this period, the claimant was unable to

perform regular gainful employment, as a result of the effects of

her compensable left ankle/foot injury.  

After consideration of all the evidence presented, it is my

opinion that the claimant has proven that she was rendered

temporarily totally disabled as the result of the effects of her

compensable left ankle/foot injury for the period beginning

September 20, 2004 and continuing through June 20, 2007.  In
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reaching this decision, I am aware that the claimant continued

working for the respondent for approximately a year following her

compensable injury.  However, this initial continuation of her

employment would not forever foreclose her from subsequently being

entitled to temporary total disability benefits.  She clearly had

not “returned to work” for any portion of the period from September

20, 2004 through June 20, 2007.  

I am also aware that during a portion of this time the

claimant would also have likely been rendered temporarily totally

disabled due to  the effects of the injuries  she sustained in the

fall at her home. However, this concurrent disability would not

prevent her from receiving benefits for any temporary total

disability she was also experiencing as a result of her compensable

injury.  

Finally, I would note that at the initial hearing, the

claimant sought temporary total disability benefits for sporadic

periods between the  date of her injury and September 20, 2004.

However, I do not feel that temporary total disability benefits

would be appropriate during this period.  At best, due to the

sporadic nature of these absences and the fact that the claimant

had “returned to work” during this period, only temporary partial

disability benefits might be appropriate. The claimant’s testimony

indicated that only some of these sporadic absences were occasioned

by the effects of her compensable left ankle/foot injury and other

evidence in the record shows that some of these absences were the

result of things other than her left ankle/foot difficulties.
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Regardless, temporary partial disability benefits were not an

issue.  Therefore, no ruling will be made on the claimant’s

entitlement to this type of benefit, at the present time.

VI. CREDIT FOR GROUP BENEFITS

  Finally, the respondents would be entitled to credit under

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411, for any short term disability benefits

received by the claimant during the period of September 20, 2004

through June 20, 2007. The respondents would be entitled to this

same credit for any medical expenses paid under any group policy of

insurance against the medical services herein awarded for the

claimant’s  compensable left ankle/foot injury.

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1.The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On September 10, 2003, the relationship of employee-self

insured employer existed between the parties.

3. On September 10, 2003, the claimant earned wages sufficient

to entitle her to weekly compensation benefits of $250.00 for total

disability and $188.00 for permanent partial disability.

4. On September 10, 2003, the claimant sustained a compensable

injury to her left ankle/foot.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by the greater weight of

the credible evidence that she has sustained a compensable

consequence or complication of her compensable left ankle/foot

injury that was in the form of reflex sympathetic dystrophy (RSD)

or chronic regional pain syndrome (CRPS). Specifically, the
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claimant has failed to prove the actual existence of such a

condition is “established” by credible medical evidence, which is

supported by objective findings, as required by Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(4)(D).  Thus, she would not be entitled to any benefits for

these alleged conditions.

6. The claimant has failed to prove by the greater weight of

the credible evidence that the injury she sustained in a fall at

her home, on May 19, 2006, represent compensable consequences of

her compensable injury. Specifically, she has failed to prove by

the greater weight of the credible evidence the existence of a

causal relationship between these injuries and her compensable

injury to her left ankle/foot on September 10, 2003. Therefore, she

is not entitled to any benefits attributable to these injuries.

7. The claimant has proven by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that the compensable injury she sustained to her

left ankle/foot, on September 10, 2003, included an injury to her

left sural nerve in the area of her ankle/foot.  Therefore, she

would also be entitled to appropriate benefits under the Act for

this neurological injury.

8.  The claimant has proven by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that she has sustained traumatic arthritis in her

left ankle/foot as a compensable consequence of her compensable

injury to this portion of her body on September 10, 2003.

Therefore, she would also be entitled to appropriate benefits under

the Act for this compensable consequence.
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9. The medical services provided to the claimant by and at the

direction of Dr. James Long for the injuries to the claimant’s

right wrist and left knee, sustained on May 19, 2006, were not

necessitated by or connected with the claimant’s compensable injury

or any compensable consequence. Therefore, the respondents are not

liable for the expense of these services.

10. The medical services rendered the claimant by and at the

direction of Dr. J.T. Sullivan, Dr. Roger R. Bullington were not

connected with the claimant’s compensable injury and would not

represent reasonably necessary medical services under Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-508. Thus, the respondents are not liable for the

expense of  any of these services.  

11.  The medical services rendered to the claimant by and at

the direction of Dr. Michael Wolfe, for her complaints and

difficulties involving her left ankle/foot represent reasonably

necessary medical services, under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508.

Pursuant to the provisions of this subsection, the respondents are

liable for the expense of these services. However, the medical

services rendered to the claimant by and at the direction of Dr.

Wolfe for difficulties with any other portions of her body do not

represent reasonably necessary medical services for a compensable

injury. The respondents are not liable for any expense incurred as

a result of these services. 

12.  The medical services rendered to the claimant by and at

the direction of Dr. Donald P. Samms for complaints and

difficulties other than those with her left ankle/foot would not be
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necessitated by or connected with her compensable injury.  The

medical services rendered by and at the direction of Dr. Samms, Dr.

Charles Chalafant, and Dr. Brian Rodgers for the claimant’s left

ankle/foot complaints and difficulties were duplicative,

unnecessary, and unreasonable.  Therefore, the respondents are not

liable for the expense of any of the services provided by these

physicians.  

13. The medical services provided to the claimant by and at

the direction of Dr. Tonya Phillips, Dr. John Swicegood, Dr. Ruth

Thomas, and Dr. Jason Pleimann represent reasonably necessary

medical services for the claimant’s compensable left ankle/foot

injury. Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508, the respondents are

liable for the expense of these services, subject to the

Commission’s medical fee schedule.   

14. The claimant has proven by the greater weight of the

credible evidence that she was rendered temporarily totally

disabled, as a result of the effects of her compensable left

ankle/foot injury, for the period beginning September 20, 2004 and

continuing through June 20, 2007.  Specifically, she has proven

that during this period she continued within her healing period

from the effects of her compensable left ankle/foot injury and had

not returned to work.  The claimant has failed to prove by the

greater weight of the credible evidence that she was rendered

temporarily totally disabled, as the result of the effects of her

compensable injury, during any other periods.
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15. The respondents are entitled to a credit for any short

term disability benefits, which were received by the claimant

during the period of September 20, 2004 through June 20, 2007. The

respondents are also entitled to a credit against any medical

expenses herein awarded, which were heretofore paid under any group

policy of insurance.

16. The respondents have controverted the claimant’s

entitlement to any temporary total disability benefits and any

medical expenses, other than those incurred for medical services

rendered by and at the direction of Dr. Terry Clark.

17. A reasonable fee for the claimant’s attorney is the 

maximum statutory attorney’s fee on the controverted temporary

total disability benefits herein awarded.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay to the claimant temporary total

disability benefits for the period beginning September 20, 2004 and

continuing through June 20, 2007, subject to a credit for any group

disability benefits previously paid during this period.  

The respondents are liable for the expense of medical services

provided the claimant for her compensable left ankle/foot injury by

and at the direction of Dr. Wolfe, Dr. Phillips, Dr. Swicegood, Dr.

Thomas, and Dr. Pleimann. This liability is subject to the medical

fee schedule established by this Commission.  The respondents are

also entitled to a credit for any of these medical expenses

previously  paid under any group policy of insurance.
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The respondents are not liable for any expenses incurred as

the result of medical services rendered to the claimant by and at

the direction of Dr. Sullivan, Dr. Bullington, Dr. Long, Dr. Samms,

Dr. Chalafant, Dr. Rodgers, or any medical services rendered to the

claimant by or at the direction of Dr. Wolfe for any difficulties

other than the difficulties with the claimant’s left ankle/foot. 

  The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the controverted temporary

total disability benefits herein awarded.  One half of this fee is

the obligation of the respondents in addition to such benefits.

The remaining one half of this fee is to be withheld by the

respondents from such benefits.

All claims for benefits attributable to the alleged RSD or

CRPS and all claims for benefits attributable to the injuries to

the claimant’s left knee and right wrist should be and hereby are

denied and dismissed in their entirety.  All claims for benefits

attributable to alleged injuries to the claimant’s low back, left

hip, and left leg are also denied and dismissed in their entirety.

   All benefits herein awarded, which have heretofore accrued, are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.   

                                                                 
                                        MICHAEL L. ELLIG
                                      ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE
                                         


